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P R O C E E D I N G S

(1:03 p.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Just to make a brief announcement, we are trying a new mike with me today.  I know my voice is overwhelming to you all, so we're going to try and see if this will make it a little bit better.



Good afternoon.  Today's hearing has been scheduled to receive the testimony of the American Postal Workers Union Witness Riley in opposition to the stipulation and agreement of Docket R-2001-1, Request for Rate and Fee Changes.  If necessary, the hearing can continue tomorrow, but with any luck we hope to complete his testimony today.  We will certainly try.



I want to remind parties that they must file notice of any intention to file surrebuttal testimony by the close of business tomorrow.  Also, transcript corrections for today's hearing and any corrections related to the hearings to refute the Postal Service's direct case must be filed by February 21.



Does anyone have any procedural matters to raise at this point?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Catler, will you please introduce your witness?



MS. CATLER:  I would be glad to introduce my witness.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Turn your mike on.



MS. CATLER:  That would be helpful.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  We'll get it adjusted.



MS. CATLER:  The American Postal Workers Union AFL-CIO calls Michael J. Riley as its witness.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Riley, please remain standing.  Would you raise your right hand?



Whereupon,


MICHAEL J. RILEY



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Please be seated.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. APWU-T-1.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
Mr. Riley, have you reviewed two copies of a document designated APWU-T-1 entitled Direct Testimony of Michael J. Riley on behalf of the American Postal Workers Union AFL-CIO?


A
I have.


Q
Was this testimony prepared by you or under your supervision?


A
Yes, it was.


Q
If you were to testify orally here today, would this be your testimony?


A
It would be my testimony.



MS. CATLER:  I am now providing two copies of the direct testimony of Michael J. Riley on behalf of the American Postal Workers Union AFL-CIO to the reporter, and I ask that this testimony be entered into evidence in this docket.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any objections?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There being no objection, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies -- this is not working very well today.  Please bear with us.



I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Michael J. Riley.  That testimony is received into evidence and will be transcribed into the record at this point.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. APWU-T-1, was received in evidence.)

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Riley, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination that was made available to you in the hearing room today?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If the questions contained in that packet were posed to you orally today, would your answers be the same as those you previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, they would.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any corrections or additions you would like to make to those answers?



THE WITNESS:  I have no corrections or additions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Riley to the reporter?  The material is received into evidence, and it is to be transcribed into the record.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. APWU-T-1 and was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional cross-examination?



MR. HART:  Mr. Chairman, Henry Hart representing the National Association of Pre-Sort Mailers.  I apologize for a little delay here.



We wish to designate some of Mr. Riley's responses to our interrogatories.  They were not due until yesterday and today.  They were kind enough to answer both sets yesterday afternoon.  This morning I prepared designations.  I have just given Ms. Catler a copy of them.



I tried to file them in the docket room, I understand, where they said you ought to do it here.  I am not sure.  If you could give me a minute?  Some of them may have already been designated.



Ms. Catler, do you have a sheet?



(Pause.)



MR. HART:  Mr. Tidwell, did you designate No. 10?



MR. TIDWELL:  I am after you.  I will after you.



MR. HART:  Well, I think I will just put my whole set in then if I may, which are the ones that I gave you copies of.  I have two sets that I was going to file with the dockets room.  Should I just file them here?



MALE VOICE:  Counsel, for the record you might want to state which ones.



MR. HART:  Which ones?  Yes.  They are Mr. Riley's responses to ABA and NAPM/APWU-T-1 Nos. 1, 2, 3, 4, 6, 7, 10 and 12.  I will give, with the Chair's permission, two copies to the reporter.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection, yes.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. ABA and NAPM/APWU-T-1 Nos. 1, 2, 3, 4, 6, 7, 10 and 12 and was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



MR. HART:  I have already given Ms. Catler a copy.



Would it be helpful if I also gave the cover motion, or will that just confuse matters?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I think that might confuse things.  Just leave it as it is.



Is there any additional written cross-examination for Witness Riley?



MR. TIDWELL:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Tidwell?



MR. TIDWELL:  Mr. Riley, I have placed before you two copies of your responses to Postal Service Interrogatories Nos. 7 and 9.  Those responses were prepared by you?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



MR. TIDWELL:  Mr. Chairman, the Postal Service would then move those two responses into the record as its additional designation of written cross-examination.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS/APWU-T1-7 & USPS/APWU-T1-9 and was received in evidence.)

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any additional written cross-examinations for Witness Riley?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There being none, this brings us to oral cross-examination.



Four parties have requested oral cross-examination, American Bankers Association and the National Association of Pre-Sort Mailers, KeySpan Energy, Major Mailers Association and the United States Postal Service.



Is there any other party that wants to cross-examine Witness Riley?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There being none, Mr. Hart, would you like to begin?



MR. HART:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Again, Henry Hart representing the National Association of Pre-Sort Mailers.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. HART:


Q
Good afternoon, Mr. Riley.


A
Good afternoon.


Q
I wonder if you would turn to your response to Interrogatory ABA/NAPM No. 2.  Just let me know when you have it in front of you.  Do you have that in front of you, sir?


A
I do.


Q
In that interrogatory, you were asked to confirm that your discount proposals would produce a profit of several hundred million dollars for the Postal Service.  You answered in part that you were not certain that our amount of several hundred million dollars was correct.



Do you have any idea whether your proposal would result in a profit to the Postal Service and, if so, how much?


A
I'd be surprised if the Postal Service were to actually achieve a profit in fiscal 2003 even with the rates that are proposed by me.



If the Commission were to adopt what I recommend, an 80 percent pass through of cost, and set discounts appropriately they have a fighting chance, and they would have some momentum of actually getting there.


Q
Have you made any attempt to quantify the impact on the profit or loss of the Postal Service of your proposals?


A
Just my general judgement as a former chief financial officer.  I have an order of magnitude estimate.


Q
Sort of a hunch?


A
It's not a hunch.  It's an educated guess that is pretty much always on track.


Q
Then what is that number?


A
The number, depending on whether the Commission chooses the Table 1, is a little over $1 billion added less loss in fiscal 2003 than they otherwise would have had and probably between $500 million and $600 million if they were to adopt Table 2 in my testimony, which is a 100 percent pass trough.


Q
And that incorporates the price elasticities and the volume effects of your proposal?  That's all in your calculation?


A
My calculation is my professional judgement.  I would normally have people in the Postal Service or experts run through all the elasticities to come up with an exact number.  I haven't done that, but, yes, I would be surprised if I were off by much.


Q
But you've done no calculations on volume effects of what you're proposing?


A
I've done no work paper calculations on volume effects, --


Q
Thank you.


A
-- but I'm used to volume effects affecting what comes out.


Q
Please turn, if you would, to ABA and NAPM Interrogatory No. 3.  In that interrogatory you were asked whether the Postal Service's "dire financial straits", as you characterized it, might be helped by cutting postal costs, including labor costs.  Your response was that drastic cost cuts forced by severe financial trauma do more harm than good.



Wouldn't that statement that drastic cost cuts forced by severe financial trauma do more harm than good, wouldn't that statement apply and be equally true for any cost of the Postal Service, not just labor costs?


A
It would vary by the costs you're talking about.


Q
Do you mean whether the cost was your client?


A
The Postal Service has tried drastic labor costs and was doing it when I joined.  The result was to drive costs up, not down.


Q
But the Postal Service has numerous costs in addition to labor, right?


A
Oh, yes.


Q
Suppliers?


A
Yes.


Q
If it drastically cut what it paid its suppliers, couldn't that have the same severe financial trauma that would do more harm than good?


A
Yes.


Q
In a sense, aren't work share mailers customers that could suffer severe financial trauma as a result of cutting what the Postal Service pays them in the form of discounts?


A
No.


Q
What's the difference?


A
The difference is that customers are customers and not suppliers.  They prepare mail in advance.  When you have a supplier that you force to supply product at much lower prices, there is a tremendous disruption.  There's no forcing of customers to pre-bar code or pre-sort mail.  It is a voluntary choice on their part.


Q
Do you think that the work share program has value to the Postal Service?


A
It has had in the past, and it has some value at present.


Q
Do you think that work share mailers could suffer severe financial trauma if faced with an 80 percent cut in discounts?


A
I've not recommended an 80 percent cut.  I've recommended a cut to 80 percent pass through.  Based on my testimony, the answer is no.


Q
But your feeling is that labor costs can't be touched, but that business mailers can just be forced to accept significantly lower discounts?


A
I've not said that, nor do I believe it.


Q
So then would you agree that your statement that drastic cost cuts forced by severe financial trauma do more harm than good could well apply to cuts in discounts to business mailers?


A
No.


Q
If business mailers and work share mailers are valuable partners to the Postal Service, why is it any different to drastically reduce what you pay them in the form of discounts than it would be to say drastically reduce the prices that you would pay a supplier of vital equipment?


A
The provision  of vital equipment is very different than having someone have the option to do work in advance or not do that work in advance.  You have a contract to buy equipment, and you agree on a price.  Frankly, you just can't cut that price once you've signed the contract.  If you could, you would find that you will do far more disruption to that supplier.



The work share mailer has the choice of putting in the mail at the single piece rate or taking advantage of the discount.  The vast majority of CEOs that I've talked about do the work in the computer at almost zero cost.


Q
Work share mailers just push a button, and it all happens?  It doesn't cost them a thing?


A
It costs them something.


Q
Like that equipment that they're using costs quite a bit, doesn't it?


A
When you're dealing with computerized equipment you find that there is a significant outlay, but the cost per piece is almost zero.


Q
Let's see if we can find one thing to agree on, Mr. Riley.  You've testified as to what you believe is the appropriate percentage of costs avoided that should be passed through in the form of first class automated discounts.



Whatever that appropriate pass through percentage is, it should be a percentage of accurately measured cost avoidance, should it not?


A
I think we've all -- in this case, there's only one set of costs on the record, and those were provided by the Postal Service Witness Miller.  I used his costs, and I haven't seen anybody who's put in any testimony to dispute them.


Q
My question is do you agree that whatever percentage of costs should be passed through should be a percentage of accurate costs?


A
I always prefer, yes.  I prefer more accurate costs to less accurate costs if they're available.


Q
And if this Commission in its wisdom decides on a particular percentage that should be passed through of costs avoided in order to set the discounts, it would be best for all parties concerned if they applied that percentage to accurately measured costs avoided?


A
My opinion is it would be best for all parties concerned if they applied it to Witness Miller's testimony because it's the only cost in the record.


Q
Even if it's inaccurate?


A
If you've dealt with data and the way it's collected, there is always some minor degree of inaccuracy.


Q
Are you telling the Commission that you want them to pass through your specified percentage because you like Mr. Miller's avoided costs and that's why you like your percentage, or are you advising them this is an appropriate percentage of the pass through of accurately avoided costs?  Which is it?


A
I have based my numbers on Witness Miller's testimony.  It's the only testimony in the record.


Q
So that if you saw and were convinced that there was a more accurate measure of cost avoidance, you would back away from your percentage advice to this Commission, or would you say no, you should take the percentages that I've advocated, and you should pass those through because these are accurately measured cost avoidance?


A
I've learned a long time not to deal with what ifs.


Q
Not if it takes you where you don't want to go, I guess.  Let me try it one more time.



You have advised this Commission based on your professional reputation that they should pass through a specified percentage of avoided costs.  Do you believe that that percentage is equally true and equally beneficial and that that same percentage should be applied to accurately measured cost avoidance?


A
I'm sorry.  I don't understand the question.  Equally to what?


Q
You've recommended a specified percentage or range of percentages of avoided costs.


A
Yes.


Q
You've told this Commission it's best, it's in the public interest, it's good public policy that we pass through this percentage of the costs avoided to arrive at the discounts, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Now, is it your testimony then that that same percentage that you've recommended is the percentage which should be applied to accurately measured costs avoided to set the discount?


A
I mean, my testimony does not deal with which costs are avoided or accurately measured and which ones aren't.  I base my testimony on the costs that are in the record that Witness Miller have testified are accurate.


Q
Why are you reluctant to tell the Commission whether or not they should pass through your recommended percentage pass through?  Why are you reluctant to tell them to apply that to accurately measured costs avoided?



MS. CATLER:  I'm going to object to this line of badgering questions at this point.  The witness has stated that these questions are really beyond the scope of his testimony.



His testimony has to do with what you do once you have figures on costs avoided, not how you get the costs avoided figure.  That's beyond the scope of his testimony, and it's beyond the scope of the APWU's objection to the proposed stipulation.



The Postal Service put on Witness Miller's testimony as their cost avoided testimony.  The parties have stipulated to that part of the record, and we have not objected to it.  Therefore, I don't believe that it is open at this point in this proceeding.



MR. HART:  May I respond?  I believe that Mr. Riley has stated that he is the witness on public policy, and I think it goes to his credibility as a witness as to whether he is telling you to pass through a percentage of costs avoided because he knows what the result is and likes that result because he likes the result of Mr. Miller's avoided costs or whether he's telling you no, I'm talking about public policy.  Once you've accurately measured cost avoidance, then apply this percentage to it.



I want him to tell the Commission which is he advising you to do.  Is he advising you to pass through a specified percentage of Mr. Miller's costs avoided, or is he advising you to pass through a percentage of accurately measured cost avoidance?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I will allow it.  You can continue, Mr. Hart.



MR. HART:  Thank you.



MS. CATLER:  Could you repeat the question?



MR. HART:  Yes.  I will.



BY MR. HART:


Q
Mr. Riley, the percentage or range of percentage of avoided costs which you have testified to the Commission should be passed through in setting the discounts, would it be your testimony to the Commission that once they have in their wisdom arrived at what they think is an accurate measurement of avoided costs on the record that they should then take your recommended advice on percentage pass through in setting the discounts?


A
That's what I did in my testimony was to establish the percentages first.  My advice to the Commission is whatever they determine to be the avoided costs, to take 80 percent of that and use that to set the discounts if that helps.


Q
It does except I wonder if you're not back sliding on the percentage.  I thought your testimony talked a lot about a range of 80 to 100.


A
I said 80 to 100, and I have a preference for 80.


Q
But you'll stand by your testimony on the range?


A
Absolutely.


Q
Thank you.  Cost avoidance is a difficult measure to take account of, is it not?  I mean, have reasonable people differed as to what is an accurate measure of cost avoidance in your experience?


A
I'm not sure the answer to that is yes.  I don't recall anybody reasonably objecting to cost avoided numbers.


Q
Have you suggested in your testimony that the cost avoidance of Mr. Miller may be overstated?


A
Let's see what I said in my testimony.



MS. CATLER:  Are you referring to a particular part of the testimony?



MR. HART:  The Merlin.  The portion of his testimony where he refers to the Merlin tests.



THE WITNESS:  Oh, sure.  There is a part of the testimony where I talk about the difference between should cost and will cost and setting up a revenue assurance unit because we found a large number of disparities with mail being entered at rates for which it did not qualify and large amounts of money due to the Postal Service.  That is not taken account of in Mr. Miller's testimony.



BY MR. HART:


Q
To your knowledge, are those Merlin tests finalized?


A
The Merlin has not been implemented because there are objections from mailers.


Q
To your knowledge, in the tests that they have run and the read rates that they have received, have they made any distinction between the results for first class mail and say standard mail?


A
I think you would need to ask a Postal Service witness what they've run for tests, not me.


Q
But the figures --


A
My testimony is for policy to this rate commission.  It is not to validate any particular number off Merlin.


Q
But you have suggested that your general knowledge of the Postal Service and the results that you've heard at impact meetings about the results of Merlin testing lead you to believe that the bar coding reading capabilities or the success rate on bar codes may be lower than has been assumed in this case?


A
One needs to figure out exactly what assumptions have been made, and that's not clear from the record what Mr. Miller has assumed in read rates.


Q
But your observation about what you were told in an impact meeting.  Do you have mail or any other class of mail?


A
I certainly can't quote you a percentage, but what I can tell you is that we had significant problems with first class mail hedgered into the Postal Service through bulk acceptance units during my time as Chief Financial Officer.  And the figures that I've heard from Berwin [ph] show significant problems and I can't tell you whether they are standard mail or first class mail for the letters.


Q
Has the Postal Service tested its own mail under Merlin?  The mail on which it puts a bar code?


A
That's beyond the scope of my testimony.


Q
You don't know?


A
I don't know for a fact.


Q
Does the Postal Service use similar equipment to the work share mailers that are applying those bar codes?


A
The equipment is similar in some ways, yes.  Largely similar.


Q
If the Postal Service were having the same problems that you suggest that the Merlin test suggests business mailers are having in applying bar codes, then that would mean that the Postal Service would have to reapply bar codes that were not put on in an effective fashion, is that correct?


A
If the Postal Service were having the problem it would get fixed immediately because managers get rated and promoted based on how they handle the mail.


Q
I guess what I'm suggesting to you is that if in fact there is a bar code readability problem couldn't it cause costs avoided to be understated in that the Postal Service, if the Postal Service is forced to do what the work share mailers aren't doing, that the Postal Service will have those same problems in getting readable bar codes and it will therefore cost them more money to do what the work share mailers have done?


A
Would you repeat that again?


Q
I don't know if I can.  I will try.  It was a long question.



If the Postal Service is having the same bar code readability problems in putting a bar code -- Let me try it again.



If the Postal Service is having the same trouble in putting a readable bar code on a piece of mail as you suggest that business mailers may be having, then wouldn't that cause the costs avoided by the Postal Service to have been understated in this case since in fact it's going to take the Postal Service more time and energy to get correct bar codes on the mail?



MS. CATLER:  I'm going to object to this because the question assumes facts that are not in the record and goes beyond scope of his testimony.



MR. HART:  I think it's pretty pertinent.  He's made a pretty bold assertion that there's bar code readability problems based on Merlin and this affects cost avoidance, and I'm suggesting that it has at best a neutral effect.



MS. CATLER:  But what you're saying is assume that the Postal Service has the same problem that the pre-sorters do.  And there's nothing in the record that indicates that the Postal Service does have the same problem.



MR. HART:  There's precious little in the record that suggests that business mail has had the problems other than a conversation at MTAC so I'm trying to explore this a little bit.



THE WITNESS:  Well, if you want to know where it comes from, the Postal Service is struggling to survive and the governors saw fit to approve and fund the second stage of Merlin as one of only three projects that they were going to come up with money for.  They have cut capital spending to the absolute bone and it's complete evidence to me that this is a huge problem.  It was a problem when I was the CFO.  People who are currently managers of the Postal Service who talk to me tell me that they have similar problems.  And I believe that the Postal Service does not have that problem.



MR. HART:  I'm not sure if he ruled on his counsel's objection.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I think he's tried to answer the question.



MR. HART:  All right.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Sorry, counsel



MS. CATLER:  It was a good answer.



THE WITNESS:  True.



MR. HART:  A few more questions, if I may.



BY MR. HART:  


Q
Are you aware that this Commission in the past, including the most recent R-2001 case, has assumed 100 percent volume variability of direct labor costs in calculating avoided costs?



MS. CATLER:  I'm going to object.  This is way beyond the scope of his testimony.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Continue, Mr. Hart.



MR. HART:  I didn't understand your ruling, Mr. Chairman.  Do you want me to just withdraw the question or -- I'll do whatever the Chairman wants me to do.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  He can answer that.



THE WITNESS:  I didn't spend any time studying differences in methodology other than to read parts of Miller's testimony where he claims to have had the same methodology as the last time.



BY MR. HART:


Q
To your understanding is it the same methodology that was utilized by the Commission?


A
I think you'd have to ask Witness Miller that.


Q
You don't know that then?


A
I did not study what methodology was used.  You need to ask Witness Miller.  


Q
I'm not trying to be critical.


A
I'm here to talk about policy, not differences in methodology.


Q
Do you think it's possible that work share mailers performed some services for the Postal Service that result in savings that in fact are not measured by Mr. Miller's measures of cost avoidance?


A
No.


Q
Are you aware of the fact that work share mailers sleeve and band trays that are delivered to the Postal Service?


A
I've seen banded and sleeved trays comes into the Postal Service from work share, I guess I prefer to call it discounted mailers.


Q
Are you aware that work share mail, automated first class mail is subject to move update requirements?


A
Yes.


Q
Is it your understanding that single piece or bulk metered mail entered at today 34 cents is subject to any move update requirements?


A
Most major mailers participate in update addresses. I don't know the answer to your question is a better answer.


Q
Are you aware that work share mailers expend funds to educate -- Let me rephrase that.  That pre-sort bureaus who obtain work share mail from business mailers expend funds to educate their mailers on getting their mail in automation compatible fashion?


A
Yes.


Q
Why is it that you believe that there are absolutely no costs avoided that may be missed by Mr. Miller's testimony?


A
If you really want to check into what Mr. Miller's testimony covers, you ought to talk to Mr. Miller.  But if you're asking my opinion, you may recall in the past that unit used to report into the Chief Financial Officer.


Q
Are you aware of the fact that in this case Mr. Miller used a proxy to calculate delivery costs for automated mail that resulted in a cost avoidance measurement of 1.89 cents less than had he used the very same proxy he used in the last case and that was used by the Commission in the last case?


A
I think you need to ask that of Mr. Miller.  I'm here to talk about discounts and policy and not his choice of methodology.


Q
One more lines of questions if I may, Mr. Riley.



Could you turn to your response to ABA and NAPM's number six?



(Pause)


A
Yes.


Q
In that question we asked you to confirm that the cost difference between first class single piece letters and first class pre-sort letters has since 1990 consistently grown right through to the latest CRA for fiscal year 2000. Your response was, "I cannot confirm or deny your assertion.  To my knowledge, data to answer this question are not on the record."


A
That's correct.


Q
You're certainly aware of the cost revenue analysis.


A
Yes.


Q
Are you aware of the fact that the Commission is allowed to take judicial notice of public documents?


A
I would assume that would be the case, yes.


Q
You truly have no idea as to whether or not -- let me backtrack.



Are you aware that the cost revenue analysis since 1990 has shown a cost per piece for first class single piece and a cost per piece for all pre-sort first class letter mail?


A
What the CRA does is it take an average over all weights and it has the volume and it has the revenue and the cost.  You can divide one number into another, but it doesn't not give you any information about the cost differential between processing one piece or another piece.


Q
Your counsel and I can argue about that at a later time, but are you aware of the fact that the gap between the single piece cost per unit and the pre-sort cost per unit have continued to increase since 1990?


A
I thought the CRA in its reporting, because it does not report down to specific rates.  It's totally irrelevant to the testimony that I put in.  I didn't spend any time looking at history on it.


Q
So you simply don't know the answer to that question because you don't -- Well, you don't know the answer to that question?


A
I know in the last few years it, the average cost per piece of single piece compared to discounted mail has grown closer together.  I think it's irrelevant to my testimony.


Q
What --


A
To the extent I have looked at what you've seen it's going the opposite direction from what you allege.


Q
Which years were those?


A
The last few years.  I didn't pay a lot of attention.


Q
Well you're either going to give us an answer or you're not.  You sort of know but you don't know.  Which years --


A
I'm not here to testify about the CRA and --


Q
Can you tell me a single year, from year to year, when the cost differential between single piece and pre-sort dropped in the CRA?  Can you give us a single year?



MS. CATLER:  Do you have a copy of the CRA?  He's said that he hasn't memorized the CRA.  He hasn't looked at the CRA in depth on this.  I object to the form of the question.  It's beyond the scope of his testimony.



MR. HART:  So you don't want a copy of the CRA?  You changed your mind.



Well, there's an objection.  I think it's a simple question, it's my last on.



BY MR. HART:  


Q
Can you give us a single two years where the CRA, the differential between single piece and pre-sort dropped?


A
I don't recall the years off the top of my head.



MR. HART:  Thank you.  I have nothing further.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Hart.



Mr. Hall for Keyspan Energy and Major Mailers Association.



MR. HALL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



Mr. Riley, good afternoon.  My name's Mike Hall and I'm going to be asking you some questions on behalf of Keyspan Energy and Major Mailers Association.



THE WITNESS:  Good afternoon, Mr. Hall.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. HALL:


Q
First could you turn to your response to MMA's interrogatory number two?


A
If you'll just wait for a minute until I get it in front of me.


Q
Sure.



(Pause)


Q
In that interrogatory we pointed you to an instance in which the Postal Service was recommending 150 percent pass-through with a cost difference for five digit automated standard letters and asked you why you had ignored that cost savings.  


A
I have the wrong interrogatory in front of me, unfortunately.  I'm looking at USPS instead of the Major Mailers.  If you'll give me another minute.



(Pause)


A
Okay.


Q
We pointed you to an instance in which the Postal Service was recommending 150 percent pass-through for five digit automated standard letters and asked you to explain why you were proposing first class discounts that were less than the alleged cost savings but ignored standard rate discounts that were greater than the alleged cost savings.



Your answer was that the APWU had opposed the rate designed for first class mail and it didn't file an opposition to the rate designed for standard mail.



Now our question went to you, not your client.  So I'd like to ask you at this time why it was that you ignored the situation in standard mail?



MS. CATLER:  I'm going to object to this question.  Mr. Riley is filing testimony on behalf of the American Postal Workers Union in this very unusual procedure where the only thing that is open, because everybody else has signed off on a proposed settlement.  The only issue that is open are the issues that the APWU has challenged.  The APWU opposed the proposed stipulation because it opposes the rate design proposed for first class mail because the proposed discounts exceed cost avoidance.  That is the scope of this proceeding at this point is ask Mr. Riley about standard mail and why he didn't address standard mail in his testimony.  I object to that.



MR. HALL:  I'm going to get around to why APWU didn't take on, file an opposition to standard mail, but I was trying to figure out basically, Mr. Riley, I'm trying to figure out with you here whether the principal that you've enunciated, basically that the discounts ought to be set at between 80 percent and 100 percent of accurately measured cost avoidance applies only to first class discounts or does it apply to all classes?



THE WITNESS:  I had understood it was beyond the scope of what I was to testify to, but if you're asking my opinion, I'd apply it to all classes.



BY MR. HALL:


Q
In this instance when were you first approached by APWU to testify?


A
I think it was January 14th.


Q
So prior to that time you had not been doing any work, analysis, or consultation on their behalf?


A
Let me see if I have your question right with my answer.  I had not been working with the APWU prior to that time with anything to do with this rate case.


Q
And when you were approached by APWU on or about January 14th, was it an officer of the union that approached you or was it counsel?


A
I was approached by counsel on behalf of Mr. Burrows, the president of the union.


Q
At the time you were discussing what you would be doing in this case, had APWU already filed its opposition?


A
I don't know.


Q
Had you been observing the case on behalf of any other client prior to that time?


A
No.


Q
What had your status been in terms of reviewing the case, the details of the case prior to that time?


A
I take a general interest in what goes on in the Postal Service and from that point I was generally aware of what was happening.


Q
So you would have been aware, were you aware prior to that time that for standard mail the Postal Service was proposing a 150 percent pass-through in the automation five digit category?


A
I have not looked at standard mail either before or after being retained by the APWU.


Q
So you were unaware that that situation existed at all?


A
I think that's yes.


Q
And the APWU didn't ask you to go out and figure out if this existed in any other class other than first class.


A
That's correct. 


Q
Turn now if you would, please, to page 22 and 23 of your testimony where you're discussing the ABRM discount.



I think there's been a fair amount of cross-examination and discussion with you over the question of accurately measured cost avoidances and what would happen, how your principle of 80 to 100 percent would apply, but I just want to make sure that that discussion would also apply to QBRM cost avoidance and discounts.


A
Perhaps I read more into the accurately avoided question than is intended, but I've never assumed anything other than that Witness Miller's cost avoidance numbers were accurately measured.


Q
Let's get to that specific one because you do have I think perhaps an uncertainty principle that applies here and I'd like to discuss that with you in a moment.



But let's go back to the Commission in its infinite wisdom which has been discussed a lot on the 

record --


A
-- very grateful for the Commission's wisdom which I might not call infinite, but certainly is there.


Q
I too, and I wanted to be on record as supporting that.  And I am unanimous in that.



(Laughter)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Can we just settle it right now?



MR. HALL:  I think we've got the basis for  settlement.



MR. TIDWELL:  I would join in but I think there's something wrong with my microphone.



(Laughter)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Tidwell.



BY MR. HALL:


Q
In other words, to illustrate how your principle would work as applied to QBRM, if the Commission in its wisdom were to find say that the accurately measured or appropriately measured cost avoidance or cost savings for QBRM was not .84 cents, not 1.6 cents, but five cents, then would it be your recommendation that they adopt a discount for QBRM of four cents?  To understand how your --


A
Is there were a witness who testified to five cents and they were to believe him, yes.  With that qualification.


Q
And I guess it could be between four and five dents, is that right? 


A
Eight percent of a nickel is four cents and 100 percent of a nickel is five cents.


Q
And that would be higher than the existing discount, right?


A
That's correct.


Q
With respect to your uncertainty principle, if I can just set the stage for this.  I guess we can agree that USPS Witness Miller first came up with a cost savings of .846 cents.  Is that right?


A
I think I remember reading .846 in his testimony, but I don't recall -- there are three changes and I'm not sure which one occurred in which order.


Q
I'm reading page 22 of your testimony.


A
Oh, sure.  I took .846 as the lowest.


Q
Okay. Then he adjusted it twice, made corrections.  Is that your understanding?


A
I think he had three different figures over the course of the last few months.


Q
And he finally ended up at 1.6 cents?


A
I believe that's right.


Q
I guess you say that if there's uncertainty the choice should be the conservative or lower number, right?


A
Yes.


Q
In that case you choose the first number that he put on the record, is that right?


A
It would have been the last number if it had been lower.  I chose the lowest number.


Q
I see, okay.  That's a fair comment.  I think it's consistent with what I've been asking you.  Let me see, though.  Is there any question in your mind that what he was doing was correcting errors in his earlier analysis?


A
Oh, sure there's a question in my mind.  There are adjustments made to library references and I guess it's fair to say I didn't spend any time trying to figure out why things changed and what changed and who sponsored what change.  I'm not sure that anybody's testified that there's been a change.  It may be that somebody has.


Q
Well you certainly have, haven't you?


A
I certainly haven't sponsored his library references.


Q
You testified that he made changes, didn't you?



MS. CATLER:  I think the record reflects that he filed several errata.  That's what Mr. Riley has said.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Could you pull the microphone closer to you?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Catler, why don't you pull it a little closer to you?  You seem to be straining to get to it.



MS. CATLER:  Thank you.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Do you need to repeat that?



BY MR. HALL:


Q
I said you've testified, haven't you, that Mr. Miller made certain changes?


A
I think it was Mr. Miller.  The numbers that would form the basis of his testimony were changed.


Q
Okay.


A
You asked if there's any uncertainty in my mind about how it happened, and sure.  I'm not sure who did the calculation.


Q
So your  testimony isn't that Mr. Miller was uncertain, is that right?  Your testimony is that you were uncertain?


A
I don't know how one -- I have no way of knowing whether Mr. Miller is certain or uncertain unless you ask him.


Q
The point is you didn't ask him, did you?


A
No.


Q
And did I just understand one of your previous answers to be that you hadn't looked into the reason for these changes or tried to determine --


A
Right, I --


Q
-- if the first iteration was obviously inaccurate and a change had to be made or not?


A
The purpose my testimony is to testify about the policy of setting discounts at 80 to 100 percent, and when it was my choice as to which number to use I picked the lowest number because I assumed that there was -- I picked the lowest number of the three since there were different numbers entered at different times.


Q
If the first number that was the lower number had simply been a typographical error you would still choose that number because it was the lowest number?


A
I didn't make any attempt to discover whether or not it was a typographical error.



MR. HALL:  Those are all my questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Hall.



Mr. Tidwell for the Postal Service.



MR. TIDWELL:  Good afternoon, Mr. Riley.  You look familiar.



THE WITNESS:  Good afternoon, Mr. Tidwell.  That's because you've roasted me in your column a couple of times.



(Laughter)



THE WITNESS:  And treated me very kindly others.



MR. TIDWELL:  We'll get to my cross-examination exhibits later.



(Laughter)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Tidwell, excuse me.  Before you start why don't we just take about a ten minute break so that we can just follow through with you.



MR. TIDWELL:  Five minutes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Oh, you're five minutes away?  Proceed please, sir.



MR. TIDWELL:  Thank you.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. TIDWELL:


Q
Mr. Riley, in your exchange with counsel for ABA-NAPM you made a statement to the effect that you learned a long time ago not to deal with what if's.  



As the Chief Financial Officer of the Postal Service were you responsible for the presentation of cost and revenue to volume forecast to the senior management and the Board of Governors?


A
I think I usually had somebody present it and introduce them.  And the CRA was under my overall management, yes.


Q
Would any of these forecasts have been based on any what you would describe as what if's?


A
The CRA is not a forecast.


Q
The volume forecasts.


A
the volume forecasts were very carefully done based on the best econometric models available at the time and turned out to be very accurate.


Q
Do those models, are they based on anything that you would characterize as a what if?


A
No.


Q
They're not?



You would say the same is true with respect to in your revenue forecast?


A
Let me distinguish between revenue forecast and revenue budgeted.  The revenue forecast was not based on any what if's.  The revenue budgeted suffered from some overly optimistic projections for every year I'm aware of that came out of marketing.


Q
I turn your attention to your response to Postal Service interrogatory 7D.



(Pause)


A
Yes.


Q
In that interrogatory we asked you to compare the current first class rates to the rates that you were proposing for each rate category and to state the percentage rate change implied by your proposals.  And taking with it your response to the interrogatory, I was disappointed not to find any of those calculations performed.



Have you had an opportunity to perform those calculations?


A
It would seem the Postal Service could perform calculations like that if it chose to.


Q
Have you had a chance to perform them?


A
I've had the opportunity if I chose to do so.


Q
But you haven't performed them as of now?a


A
No.


Q
Do you know how long it might take you to do it?


A
No.


Q
You're not sure, you have no estimate of how long it might take you to perform the calculation?


A
It would certainly be less than an hour.


Q
Thank you.



MR. TIDWELL:  Mr. Chairman, rather than take up less than an hour here in the hearing room asking the witness to provide a response to the interrogatory, the Postal Service would like to request that the witness be given until let's say next Tuesday, the 19th, to provide the calculations that are requested in the interrogatory.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Riley?



MS. CATLER:  I don't think that those calculations are relevant.  If the Postal Service wants to perform the calculations, they can go and do them.  He hasn't testified to any of these sorts of things, and to have him go and do calculations seems inappropriate.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Can you do the calculations, Mr. Riley?



MR. RILEY:  Yes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If the witness can do it we'd like for him to do it, please.



MS. CATLER:  Certainly.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



MR. RILEY:  No further questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Tidwell.



Is there anyone else who wishes to cross-examine Witness Riley?



Questions from the bench?  Commissioner Goldway?



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  I have a few questions for you.



Mr. Tidwell mentioned that you had been responsible for overseeing the revenue forecasts.



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Were you also responsible for the forecasts that were part of the rate cases presented to the Postal Rate Commission?



THE WITNESS:  The answer is generally yes to your question.  There were some things that were, in a large organization like the Postal Service you win some and you lose some.  And some of what got into rate cases was when I got overruled on a few things.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Just as an aside, I'm always confused about the numbers that we receive versus the numbers that the Postal Service makes decisions on in other cases, and you've mentioned there's a difference between the revenue you forecast and the revenue that was budgeted which adds yet a third layer of numbers that may or may not correspond.



But I guess what I was interested in was whether this issue of the 80 percent to 100 percent pass-through of a discount was discussed at the time that rates were proposed and presented to the PRC in your tenure at the Postal Service.



THE WITNESS:  Yes, it certainly was.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  And did you discuss this policy issue and advocate the same position at that time?



THE WITNESS:  That or a smaller pass-through in one or two cases.  Yes.  Extensively.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Did you discuss it with regard to only first class mail, or did you discuss it with regard to --



THE WITNESS:  No, I discussed it with absolutely everything.  First in standard.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Because standard mail is overwhelmingly automated and mechanized it seems to me the relative benefit of automation seems to be shrinking more there than it does in first class mail if there's a larger portion, if it's all automated.



THE WITNESS:  I haven't looked at that, but I suspect you might be right.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  I'm struck that we're focusing on first class mail in this discussion.



THE WITNESS:  My understanding, Commissioner, is that was all we could focus on at the time because of what my client chose to object to.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Then I have one other question which is the issue of revenue assurance.



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  One of the frustrations we have as a Commission is that we can decide on rates but not  on operations.  And it seems to me what you've pointed out, and I think the public record, at least in terms of records of the MTAC meetings and reports on what they've discussed and the items I've read in industry newsletters about Merlin, does seem to corroborate your concern that there is a real distinction, a difference and dispute about whether the mail that enters the system is as appropriately automated as it ought to be given the discounts that it gets.  it's a dispute that's going on.



But if your suggestion is that the Rate Commission set lower rates or lower discounts to account for that dispute, aren't we then putting a burden on those mailers who are performing their job accurately and who are presenting their mail, and we're saying we're allowing either the Postal Service or the sloppy mailers to have the benefit by spreading that cost as opposed to making more efficient implementation at the operation level, rather than at the rate level?



THE WITNESS:  I would have chosen 80 to 100 percent pass-through even if all of the mail were entered accurately.  I'm pointing out the problem as evidence that if there is any bias towards the cost avoided numbers it's a bias upward because it doesn't consider this fact.  Your concern about burdening mailers who perform all the rules was a concern of mine, and as a matter of fact we would get mailers turning in their compatriots to the inspection service because they were able, by cheating, to underprice the cost of some of the other mail service bureaus.  



It's my opinion and has been that the Postal Service should be absolutely adamant at enforcing its rules for revenue assurance and enforcing the revenue assurance outcome for Merlin.  Am I answering your question?



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  You're answering my question.  Again, it's an area where unfortunately neither you nor I can actually input the final action.



THE WITNESS:  Sometimes when I had a say in the matter I lost  four to one.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Thank you for that, I appreciate your comments and your forthrightness.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Commissioner Goldway.



Commissioner Covington?



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Thank you, Chairman Omas.



I was thinking Mr. Riley I was going to let you slide, but --



THE WITNESS:  I'm sorry I changed your mind.



(Laughter)



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  My colleague, Commissioner Goldway, raised two pretty good contingents that I would like some clarification on.  And prior to your being sworn in to give us testimony here in the case you and I were elaborating on this fact that we do share an interest in a common acquantinance [ph], and you just alluded to the fact that on your watch or during your tenure you primarily saw a need to more or less establish what USPS now knows as revenue assurance.



THE WITNESS:  That's correct.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  And I always equate that with being more or less the IRS of the Postal Service.  Right?  In some respects.



THE WITNESS:  I like to think of it as having more heart and compassion --



(Laughter)



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Well you know, that's a good point, Mr. Riley.



THE WITNESS:  But your point's well taken, Commissioner.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  There will be some that would beg to disagree with you.



But it's safe to say that in the actual concept, and when you recognized the need to do that that you came from the private sector into USPS.  You do, and I feel quite sure you still realize what a large mailer has to offer the U.S. Postal Service by way of not only volume but revenue.



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  In this particular instance do you still agree with the contention that the discounts to the major mailers if left as it is right now, you would be looking at somewhere in the ball park of $80 to $85 million that the Postal Service would or would not be getting?



THE WITNESS:  The $80 to $85 million is the difference between the Postal Service proposed rates, or what I understand to be the difference.  It's about right.  I would have guessed around $100 million.  Between the Postal Service proposed rates and the rates of the settlement.  If that's your question.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Can you answer this for me?  Having been the Chief Financial Officer of the U.S. Postal Service which is more important?  Volume or revenue?



THE WITNESS:  The answer is profit.  The Postal Service needs a positive net income.  It's not a profit maximizer, but it has to have that profit to continue to invest in the capital and they are today mortgaging their future to the point where I wonder if they'll survive because they've cut the capital to the absolute bone.



Because of the losses last year and the huge losses that are being driven by the anthrax attack on September 11th, and the revenue and the volume are good and nice and evidence of the service the Postal Service provides to the American public.  But it's foolishness to underprice your product and do it badly, especially with major mailers.  I used to work for three of them.  I was in charge of the credit card operations for United Airways, I was Treasurer of Michigan Bell Telephone, and I was an Assistant Controller for collecting bills at Northeast Utilities.  And mailers are pleased to get discounts, but when you talk to the CEO of American Express he wants service, he wants service, he wants the float reduced to get his cash faster and he wants happy customers.  And when I asked him what he thought about the R-97 rate case he didn't even know they had one going on.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  And that was your initial baptism to the rate process, is that correct?



THE WITNESS:  My initial baptism was R-94.  I chose the revenue requirement in R-94 and I'm very proud of the fact that the Postal Service performed extremely well in terms of service, in terms of customer satisfaction, in terms of employee morale, and in terms of profits for three and three-quarter years after that.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Let me ask you this then, Mr. Riley.  We all know about that dreaded word subsidies, and I think in some ways, I think it's APWU's contention that subsidies somehow or another on the part of the pre-sort business and major mailers is affecting them adversely.



THE WITNESS:  That's right.  And discounts above 100 percent are in fact subsidies.  Somebody else has to make up for an added benefit that's undeserved and given to a special group.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Do you see where there can ever be any common ground in regards to this contention?  Because it's my belief that if you take the life out of the pre-sort business and if the major mailers were to pick up their marbles and find somewhere else to go, what is that going to do to the financial integrity of the Postal Service?  And then likewise how is that going to benefit the membership of the American Postal Workers Union?



THE WITNESS:  I worry about all postal workers their long term future.  Nobody's served by an unhealthy Postal Service.  It causes layoffs, it means that people can't make wise investments.  There are a number of things, very short term paybacks that are excellent investments that are not being made today because they're in such financial difficulty.  And I don't believe that there's any threat whatsoever to the major mailers.



And for the pre-sort bureau, the pre-sort bureaus knew when they started that the discount for pre-sorting mail increasingly fine sortations was going to go away eventually.



I'm not particularly concerned because I've been there and I've talked to numbers of CEOs of major mailers.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Mr. Riley, may I ask you this contention then.  Can you give me an honest opinion -- First of all, during your watch when you were the Chief Financial Officer at the U.S. Postal Service, how often did you monitor what was going on over at the mail technical, at MTAC?  Then in addition to monitoring, how much credence or how many good ideas do you think came out of that body?



THE WITNESS:  I wouldn't even hazard a guess as to how many good ideas.



I met with mailers probably eight to ten times a year in various forums and maybe attended an MTAC meeting per se of the full group once or twice a year.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  In other words do you think, in your opinion, this is just you and I talking, what do you think about work sharing?  Do you see where work sharing is all that bad?  To you see where work sharing is, it needs some fine tuning?  Or do you think as far as your position here today on behalf of APWU that it's kind of like a curse or an albatross around the neck of the membership?



THE WITNESS:  Work sharing should never be done to give away, in my opinion even 101 percent of what you save.  When you engage in something like the discounts for pre-sorting mail, you want there to be a benefit for the organization you're in, whether it's a business or an organization and you want there to be a benefit, and frankly the mailers have a choice.  If they choose to do it, they get a benefit.  If they choose not to do it they're not hurt.



I think in the early days the Postal Service benefitted and needed mailers to do pre-sort and to put bar codes on it.  But even before there were bar codes major mailers -- Northeast Utilities which was my first job after getting my doctorate, bought special computer equipment and I sat on the committee that approved the computer equipment, to put the mail in the form that was absolutely the easiest for the Postal Service to deliver because returning the check back from the customer was unbelievably important.



Cash flow, cash flow, cash flow is what drives major mailers.  And at the risk of volunteering, the Postal Service has in a PR sense cried wolf about electronic diversion and having big mailers go away for just about 150 years.  Starting with the telegraph.



I used to keep in my desk drawer an annual report of the Postmaster General in 1875 -- not 1975, 1875 -- where he said to Congress the equivalent of, with the recent advances in fax technology, I didn't even know it existed back in 1875, with the recent advances in fax technology, the Postal Service's very existence is threatened.



If major mailers could find a way to switch to electronics and have the public like it, they'd switch in a second because an extra e-mail is close to zero.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  I agree.



Mr. Riley, we've got a General Counsel here by the name of Steve Shardman, and one of the things I learned form Mr. Shardman was that he said at one time the Postal Service was best known for its ability to sort mail.  To sort it.  That was their claim to fame.  And I would imagine once you start sorting it then the processing end comes in.  You know, which leads me into my next question which is what you were saying that you had previously been exposed to.



Now when you start talking about cost avoidance and so forth, you know for a fact what it is that USPS has been trying to do with automation.



THE WITNESS:  I've been intimately involved in numerous presentations to the Board and numerous effort to check on automation within the Postal Service during the five years that I was there.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  And you know for a fact that they used to be the 881s and the now the 1,000s and now we're talking about the 100s.  The main thing when it boils down there you're talking about the most important people in that operation is the people that are doing the feeding and the people doing the sweeping.  Am I correct?



THE WITNESS:  There are an awful lot of important people in the Postal Service who are really dedicated to doing a good job.  Frankly, when you compare it to other postal administrations, we do an awful good job in the U.S. Post Office.  Marvin Runyun and I hosted nine Japanese people who came over to see how we could do it so well in comparison to what they did.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  So in other words, but you don't see any common ground as it relates to where the pre-sort mailers, major mailers can meet with what it is that we're talking about as far as discounts in that 80 percent to 100 percent pass-through.  You don't see any common ground --



THE WITNESS:  My guess is that if you brought in the CEOs of the top 30 mailers, at least 25 of them would be happy to accept the proposal that I offered and move ahead and have a healthy, happy, financially secure Postal Service.



I think there's a real common ground.  Where there tends to be a problem is with the lawyers and the lobbyists.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Do you think that that's something -- So in other words, conceivably you don't see us being doable as it relates to the current case, R-2001-1?



THE WITNESS:  I believe if you had access to the decisionmakers in the organizations represented by the American Bankers Association an the Major Mailers, you'd find a easy common ground.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Let me ask you this, one final question, Mr. Riley.



We've talked about the pre-sorts and we've talked about the major mailers and so forth.  How much consideration or what was the crux for your basis of for APWU's contentions that there is basically unfair costs being imposed on smaller mailers.  And if you're saying smaller mailers, what are we talking about in regard to size, or in regard to how much mail they're dropping in the system on an average day, month, or quarterly basis?



THE WITNESS:  If I understand your question and the Postal Service were in decent financial health, I might have advised you to look strongly at a 36 cents stamp and an 80 percent pass-through.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  As opposed to the 37 cent proposed --



THE WITNESS:  As opposed to the 37 cent proposal.



During my time in the Postal Service after a lot of discussion we came up with the thought that because of the concerns of Congress about the poor individuals in this country, that we wanted to not raise the stamp price more than a penny at a time.  And we actually had a vote of the Governors, if I recall right.  We certainly had a discussion and a general agreement to go in that direction.  At the same time we committed to not have huge losses.  That's been changed since I left.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  I really appreciate the exchange, Mr. Riley.  



That's all I have, Chairman Omas.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Catler, would you like some time with your witness?



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Do you have any questions?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  No.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  I have one other question.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  Commissioner Goldway.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  I have a question for you that deals with the general overall health of the Postal Service and it's general revenue requirements.



THE WITNESS:  Sure.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  We have a proposed settlement in front of us which if we agree upon and all parties agree to will ensure that the Postal Service gets, is it about $1.5 billion more than it might have gotten had we gone through the rate case as it was originally filed and rates were to have gone into effect at the end of September.  Basically the settlement allows us a half a billion per month.  And all of the participants who have so far signed onto this agreement are recognizing that with the settlement the Postal Service will get some additional revenue.



If we are to consider the challenges that are being presented in front of us we might not have the settlement, because all of the signatories can agree to walk away if things aren't exactly as they're proposed.  And the difference we're talking about is about $100 million in revenue from the initial proposal to the settlement that the APWU is focusing on.



What do you think about the cost/benefit of the risk we're taking in reviewing the settlement versus just going ahead with the settlement and getting the Postal Service this additional revenue more quickly than it would otherwise.



MR. RILEY:  Let me first talk about the settlement.  There were really two choices the Postal Service had.  One was updating its numbers like you asked them to do which it refused to do, and not having a settlement.



It's easy to speculate, but we could guess that it would probably be somewhere around $2 billion or $2.5 billion a year more that they would have asked for once September 11th happened.  The Governors approved the rate case on September 11th which is somewhat ironic.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Yes.



THE WITNESS:  And the big news, know that they're going to get a buy with a much lower price increase for a period of probably 15 to 25 months.  The Postal Service had its arm twisted and agreed to not file for another rate case prior to September of this year.  And they also were pushed back to not implement rates on June 1.



I view it as taking advantage of a desperate situation.  Now that you have set a hearing schedule and are there, I don't think there's anybody in their right mind could back out of the settlement because they recognize that if this thing were to go  the Postal Service stands the risk of not being able to remain solvent over the summer months.



So I think the Commission has total discretion.  In R-94 we attempted to have a settlement.  A lot of people signed on.  I picked the 10 percent revenue requirement, a little extra actually because we wanted to round it off to three cents.  And we had lots of people agree to do that.  And when the Commission issued its order it issued it differently than we had proposed it.  And frankly I'm grateful because they managed to cut a month and a half off the time schedule and that gave the Postal Service the momentum to really get a jump start to go on and do some great things over the next four years.



So I for one was absolutely grateful and not entirely certain we had were able to accomplish the wonderful things we did if the Commission hadn't chosen to act differently than we expected they would and act faster than the normal ten months requirement.  I'd encourage you to do the same thing in this case, to issue a decision before the end of March, and frankly, to take the 80 percent pass-through which is going to give more than a billion dollars a year to the Postal Service and get them at least halfway to where they need to be.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Thanks for that answer.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Catler?  Would you like some time with your witness prior to cross-examination?



MS. CATLER:  I see no need for that at this time.  Thank you very much.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Riley, that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your appearance and your contribution to our record.  Thank you and you're now excused.



(Witness excused)



That concludes the hearing today, and we stand adjourned.



(Whereupon, at 2:25 p.m. the hearing was adjourned.)
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